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From: Nancy Naylor  
Deputy Minister of Education 
  

  

Subject Mathematics Proficiency Test and Initial Teacher 
Education Practicum Update   

 
  
I am writing to provide an update on the Mathematics Proficiency Test (MPT) and the initial 
teacher education program practicum, which are requirements for certification by the Ontario 
College of Teachers (OCT) and graduation from an initial teacher education program 
respectively.  
  
As a result of public health measures taken to stop the spread of COVID-19, many teacher 
candidates will not be able to meet these criteria.  
  
With respect to the MPT, an amendment has been made to Ontario Regulation 271/19 
(Proficiency in Mathematics) made under the Ontario College of Teachers Act, 1996 (OCTA) to 
authorize the Registrar of the OCT to certify, with condition, individuals who complete their 
application on or after March 31, 2020. This condition stipulates that the applicant must 
successfully complete the MPT by August 31, 2021. Teacher candidates who have written and 
successfully passed the field test are already considered to have met the MPT certification 
requirement and will not have this condition applied.  
  
To provide applicants with opportunities to complete the test before the condition expires, the 
ministry will work with the Education Quality and Accountability Office (EQAO) on options to 
administer the test online. The ministry is also continuing to plan for in-person administration of 
the MPT at test centres, once public health officials advise that it is safe to do so. To help 
applicants to the OCT prepare for the MPT, EQAO will continue to include sample questions, a 
practice test and other resources on mathproficiencytest.ca to assist with preparation.  
  
With respect to missed practicum days, an amendment has been made to Ontario Regulation 
176/10 (Teachers’ Qualifications) made under the OCTA. This amendment will allow teacher 
candidates in their final semester of an Ontario initial teacher education program, despite not 
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having completed the practicum component, to be eligible for certification by the College if they 
have successfully completed all other graduation components of the program, including a 
portion of the practicum. The missed practicum days must have been missed solely as a result 
of the COVID-19 outbreak and the closure of schools.   
  
The ministry recognizes that this is an unprecedented time for teacher candidates, faculties of 
education and the wider education sector. Faculties of education are asked to please share this 
information with teacher candidates as soon as possible.  
  
Learn about how the Government is supporting people, businesses and families during COVID-
19 by visiting www.ontario.ca/coronavirus. 
  
Your continued support and collaboration are appreciated.  
  
Sincerely, 
  
Nancy Naylor           
Deputy Minister  
c:       Scott Perkin, Secretary-Treasurer, Ontario Teachers’ Federation 

Michael Snowdon, Senior Policy Analyst, Council of Ontario Universities 
Michael Owen, Dean, Faculty of Education, Brock University 
Wayne Melville, Dean, Faculty of Education, Lakehead University 
Lyndon Martin, Dean, Faculty of Education, York University 
Richard Barwell, Dean, Faculty of Education, Ottawa University 
Lace Marie Brogden, Dean, Faculty of Education, Laurentian University 
Carole Richardson, Dean, Faculty of Education, Nipissing University 
Rebecca Luce-Kapler, Dean, Faculty of Education, Queen’s University 
Cathy Bruce, Dean, Faculty of Education, Trent University 
Robin Kay, Dean, Faculty of Education, Ontario Technical University 
Ken Montgomery, Dean, Faculty of Education, Windsor University 
Kathy Hibbert, Dean, Faculty of Education, Western University 
Maria Cantalini-Williams, Dean, Faculty of Education, Wilfrid Laurier University 
Glen Jones, Dean, Ontario Institute of Studies in Education (OISE) at University of 
Toronto 
Chandra Foote, Dean, Faculty of Education, Niagara University 
Phil Teeuwsen, Director of Teacher Education, Redeemer University 

         Heather Birch, Director of Bachelor Education Program, Tyndale University College and 
Seminary 
Pierre Léonard, directeur général et secrétaire-trésorier, Association des enseignantes 
et des enseignants franco-ontariens 
Sharon O'Halloran, Secretary General, Elementary Teachers’ Federation of Ontario 
David Church, Secretary General, Ontario English Catholic Teachers’ Association 
Pierre Côté, Secretary General, Ontario Secondary School Teachers’ Federation 
Martin Bertrand, Chair, Council of Ontario Directors of Education 
Tony Pontes, Executive Director, Council of Directors of Education  
W.R. Hick, Executive Director, Ontario Public School Boards' Association 
Nick Milanetti, Executive Director, Ontario Catholic School Trustees’ Association 
Janine Griffore, Directrice générale, Association franco-ontarienne des conseils 
scolaires catholiques 
Isabelle Girard, Directrice générale, Association des conseils scolaires des écoles 
publiques de l’Ontario 
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